



#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Martin James Turner, Manchester Metropolitan University. United Kingdom

REVIEWED BY Thomas Zandonai, University of Trento, Italy

\*CORRESPONDENCE Jill Colangelo ☑ jill.colangelo@unibe.ch

RECEIVED 27 May 2025 ACCEPTED 30 June 2025 PUBLISHED 16 July 2025

#### CITATION

Colangelo J, Smith A, Claussen MC, Castaldelli-Maia JM and Liebrenz M (2025) Coercive compliance? Anti-doping systems in tennis and athlete mental health. Front. Sports Act. Living 7:1636161. doi: 10.3389/fspor.2025.1636161

© 2025 Colangelo, Smith, Claussen, Castaldelli-Maia and Liebrenz-Rosenstock. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms

## Coercive compliance? Anti-doping systems in tennis and athlete mental health

Jill Colangelo<sup>1\*</sup>, Alexander Smith<sup>1</sup>, Malte Christian Claussen<sup>2,3</sup> D, Joao Mauricio Castaldelli-Maia<sup>4</sup> and Michael Liebrenz<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Forensic Psychiatry, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, <sup>2</sup>Research Group Sports Psychiatry, Center for Psychiatric Research, Department of Adult Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Psychiatric University Clinic Zurich, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland, <sup>3</sup>Clinic for Depression and Anxiety, Psychiatric Centre Muensingen, Muensingen, Switzerland, <sup>4</sup>Department of Psychiatry, Medical School, University of São Paolo, Sao Paolo, Brazil

Recently, a group of professional tennis players (i.e., the Professional Tennis Players Association) filed a legal case against several governing bodies in the sport. This suit intends to challenge the alleged disregard for athlete wellbeing when enforcing anti-doping policy, as this can engender adverse effects even in unintentional or unproven cases. This complaint is set against the background of several high-profile doping proceedings in tennis, which have further revealed potential inconsistencies in integrity investigations and processes. Accordingly, the purpose of this article is to explore the possibly harmful conditions for athletes described in this litigation, as well as to acknowledge the need for multi-faceted support among professional players. In doing so, this perspective paper also draws attention to the need for fairness in professional sport, alongside proposing ways in which sport psychiatrists and sports medicine physicians can advise and advocate for education for players, other healthcare specialists, and governing bodies.

KEYWORDS

tennis, mental health, sports psychiatry, anti-doping, law suits

#### 1 Introduction

In January 2025, twelve elite-level tennis players, collectively supported by the Professional Tennis Players Association (PTPA), initiated a civil class-action antitrust lawsuit targeting four dominant bodies in tennis (i.e., Case 1:25-cv-02207, United States District Court, Southern District of New York) (1). Namely, the listed defendants were the Association of Tennis Professionals (ATP), the Women's Tennis Association (WTA), the International Tennis Federation (ITF), which are the foremost governing entities in the sport (1). The International Tennis Integrity Agency (ITIA), which is responsible for overseeing anti-doping according to the World Anti Doping Agency (WADA) regulations and anti-corruption in tennis, was also named as a defendant (1). This litigation was instigated following numerous complaints from current professional players, which they argued did not result in productive dialogues, together with a perceived disregard for their overall wellbeing (2).

The plaintiffs contend that the ATP, WTA, ITF, and ITIA operate as a "cartel", enforcing overly rigid and interlocking constraints that exploit players, compromise physical and mental health, and violate personal rights (1, 2). Amongst the wideranging claims of suppressed earnings and monopolistic controls, the suit cites apparently invasive disciplinary practices in anti-doping investigations as examples of

abuse (3). Notably, these allegations carry particular relevance for sports psychiatry and sports medicine, given the well-documented vulnerabilities of elite athletes as well as the recognition that regulatory systems may exacerbate psychological stressors under certain conditions (4–7).

At the time of writing, it should be acknowledged that the defendants vehemently repudiate these assertions and the case remains ongoing. Nevertheless, in May 2025, the Court ruled that these organisations could not retaliate against athletes who choose to participate in the suit, demonstrating the potentially precarious relationship between players and the governing bodies (1, 8).

Amidst this context, this article analyses this situation from the perspective of sports psychiatry. Specifically, it explores how anti-doping enforcement can intersect with mental health in elitelevel sports and how such issues may introduce complexities for both medical ethics and the responsibilities of healthcare specialists interacting with athletes.

## 2 Anti-doping in tennis and the PTPA complaint

As in other sports, there are prevailing negative attitudes toward doping in tennis, but the use rates of banned substances are believed to be comparatively low (9, 10). That said, there is scarce research on the consumption trends of performance enhancing drugs in tennis, though the most aggressive usage reportedly occurs in lower national rankings and can dramatically affect careers (9). Additionally, the accuracy of the information received by the athlete regarding the assumption of substances and their perceived effects has been debated (10). Relatedly, questions have been raised over the effectiveness of drug testing to reveal illegal usage and whether or not this functions as a legitimate deterrent (10).

Despite this, the PTPA argues in their new case "on behalf of the entire player population" that ITIA procedures contravene due process rights for tennis players and engender coercive and psychologically harmful conditions (1). The plaintiffs accuse the ITIA of conducting arbitrary and invasive investigations, such as numerous drug tests and compulsory disclosure of personal data (e.g., phone searches) (1, 2). Following the announcement of this case, other regulatory clarifications surfaced, including an ITIA policy requiring players selected for drug testing to shower under direct observation if they choose to wash before providing a sample (11). Though the ITIA indicated that showering "is not an entitlement", this prompted a backlash from certain fans and media outlets for perceived overreach and impinging on players' rights (11).

Moreover, the ITIA is accused by the PTPA of suspending players without due process based on "flimsy or fabricated" evidence (2). According to the plaintiffs, these actions generally occur without robust appeal pathways or adequate independent oversight (1). Per the PTPA, athletes have been required to sign wide-ranging waivers and arbitration agreements, supplanting standard legal protections and heightening risks for investigatory overreach (1). For the PTPA, the current situation invokes

concomitant concerns about "monopolistic control" within tennis (1); in this regard, they contend that players' ability to compete professionally is inherently associated with rankings and tournament eligibility, which are contingent on compliance with overarching regulations (1, 2). Resultantly, the refusal to cooperate with ITIA procedures may jeopardise players' careers and reputations (2).

This case comes off the back of recent high-profile doping allegations against the men's World Number One, Jannik Sinner, and the way in which these official proceedings arguably may have contrasted with other athletes' experiences (12, 13). Earlier high-profile doping cases have transpired in tennis centred around other substances, and these also implicated successful players; in more recent incidents, like the one involving Sinner, athletes have explicitly acknowledged encountering psychological difficulties (10, 14). Others have cited his preferential treatment due to potential financial implications and access to superior legal representation (14). Notably, these conditions were referenced in support of the PTPA legal action (15). Hence, the PTPA's calls for fairness, accountability, and structural change has implications both for the sport of tennis and the wellbeing of its athletes.

## 3 Doping and athlete mental health in elite-level sports

Despite the fact that the sport of tennis has been known to confer physical and mental health benefits, the lawsuit describes a culture in elite-level domains that may adversely affect individual wellbeing (16). Indeed, irrespective of the perceived and alleged unfairness in anti-doping protocols, elite-level tennis players have suggested that the substantial pressure and scrutiny in anti-doping cases alone may be damaging to psychological status and performance (17). By corollary, the litigants indicate that anti-doping and integrity investigations can cause psychological harms (1, 2). This is pertinent since scientific literature shows that elite athletes are already be prone to elevated risk factors for various psychiatric disorders (4). Similar patterns have been identified in professional tennis, which comprises distinctive stressors, like competitive pressures, fatigue, exposure to abuse, and busy travel schedules (18).

Notably, Nick Kyrgios, one of the players named in the PTPA action, has highlighted his mental health challenges, conceding: "My life was kind of spiraling out of control, drinking every single night" (19). These concerns are not unknown to international federations and integrity bodies; WADA, which is responsible for establishing rules for drug-free sport, has published documentation reviewing the correlation between doping and psychiatric disorders (20). Accordingly, sport-specific psychiatric vulnerabilities in tennis could conceivably be exacerbated by lengthy regulatory processes involving suspected doping and possible career sanctions (5–7). In this regard, the former world number one in women's tennis, Simona Halep, described experiencing insomnia and anxiety as she contested a doping charge that was eventually deemed to be unintentional (7).

Additionally, athletes beyond tennis have been subjected to harassment and online abuse amidst doping claims (21, 22). Other tennis players have expressed intense fear of inadvertently consuming banned substances, together with not having the financial means to combat allegations should they test positive (23); again, this contrasts with the reports of certain athletes' ability to obtain high-cost legal representation contingent on their wealth and success.

Suspensions due to doping can be lengthy, even if an athlete is not found to have intentionally used a performance-enhancing drug (24, 25). Whilst these measures can help to protect fair play, in elite level tennis, they have caused players to experience anxiety and depression, even when the substances unintentionally used would not result in improved performance (25, 26). In other sporting frameworks, suspensions have reportedly entailed severe mental health consequences, although again enforced with the aim of promoting fairer competition (27, 28). Thus, some have accentuated a duty of care and the need for supportive measures for athletes who have received a sanction to enable their rehabilitation or to more successfully handle the transition away from competition (29).

Further, certain d that may be necessary for athletes for physical and/or mental health purposes outside of sports cannot be utilised without a therapeutic use exemption (30). Female infertility treatments, medications to mitigate sleep disorders, and drugs that manage inflammatory bowel disease are among those that would otherwise be forbidden without a Therapeutic Use Exemption (TUE) from WADA (30). From a psychiatric perspective, stimulants used to treat ADHD are also prohibited without a TUE. Treating an athlete-patient with a pharmaceutical that requires a TUE warrants consideration about prudent use in competitive contexts, as well as whether it is ethical to withhold appropriate treatment in order to comply with WADA regulations (5). These decisions may be compounded by issues like drug contamination and side effects due to athletes' distinctive physiology, while maintaining individual dignity and wellbeing (31, 32).

As may stimulants often improve focus and concentration, issues have been raised in tennis about the number of elite-level players taking them illegitimately and the increase in TUE requests (33, 34). These questions have been invoked as other commentators have portrayed doping in sports as an "epidemic" (35). Nonetheless, it is concerning that the legitimate use of stimulants could be subject to stigma, as some athletes have been vocal about their ADHD diagnoses and the benefits of medication for their overall wellbeing (36). Likewise, in other sports, athlete TUEs for ADHD psychopharmaceuticals were estimated to be comparatively lower than medication rates in the general population (6).

# 4 The role of sports psychiatrists and sports medicine physicians in anti-doping

Whilst integrity systems are essential for ensuring fairness and public trust in sport, they must be balanced against the mental health needs and human rights of athletes, as the ITIA complaint implies. Claims of a lack of fair play undermines the concepts of sportsmanship and erodes motivation to participate in and follow sport more broadly (37). That said, the allegations about ITIA in the PTA lawsuit draw attention to risks for an over-corrective disciplinary architecture, which the plaintiffs argue prioritises institutional reputation and interest instead of individual welfare (1, 2). Therefore the absence of procedural standardisation or legally mandated psychological support during these cases represents a significant oversight, especially given what is known about the psychosocial, financial, and somatic toll of legal interactions (18, 29).

Beyond tennis, similar issues have been identified across different sports, where anti-doping systems operate with varying degrees of independence (or not at all) (5, 8, 38, 39). WADA has recognised these concerns, commissioning a review into the compatibility of anti-doping rubric with supranational human rights laws and how this relates to athletes (40). Equally, researchers have argued that modern anti-doping systems disproportionately emphasise repression and may entail complexities for physicians in adhering to the ethical principles of non-maleficence and patient confidentiality (8, 9). In particular, sports psychiatrists and sports medicine physicians needing to treat conditions with medications that are banned may be met with additional challenges as they seek to balance adequate care with anti-doping protocols (41).

To address these problems, alternative models have been proposed centred around harm reduction and prevention, which go beyond the scope of this paper (5, 8). Elsewhere, although not devoid of criticism, independent agencies have been instructed to handle anti-doping procedures on behalf of international federations to mitigate conflicts of interest. This includes the International Testing Agency (ITA), who have been delegated responsibilities for anti-doping by a growing number of sporting entities, notably the Union Cycliste Internationale (42). Such separation may serve as a partial framework for how procedural fairness can be promoted; nevertheless, to uphold athlete mental health, these structures must be supplemented by rigorous safeguards and dedicated psychiatric care (5, 29).

As the lawsuit against the ITIA and other tennis governing bodies continues, sports psychiatrists should proactively engage with the intersections of doping and athlete mental health since they are capable of navigating between law and medicine, and between ethics and enforcement (43). To that end, training schemes for specialists about the TUE process and legal obligations and compulsory mental health services for athletes in anti-doping proceedings can be promoted.

WADA's educational course for sports medicine physicians could be incorporated into curricula supported by the International Society for Sports Psychiatry to maintain adherence to protocols as well as continuity of care (43, 44). Broader dialogues are also necessary to ensure that the pursuit of integrity in sport does not come at the expense of athlete wellbeing. To avoid any additional pressures, standardized and transparent testing that aligns with human rights in every circumstance and the process for judgements on violations should be available to all those athletes investigated.

Research has shown both that education can reduce the likelihood that an athlete would seek to use a prohibited substance and that athletes have a right to that information (20, 45-47). As the WADA report on social psychology and doping suggests, earlier interventions and psychological counselling may be critical to decreasing athlete susceptibility (20). For example, training for athletes and additional mental health monitoring and care are areas of opportunity and growth for the Association of Tennis Professionals (ATP), as current support services may be inadequate (48). Likewise, the Women's Tennis Association can also build upon its existing programmes to facilitate access to education and assistance around the consumption of banned substances (49). Moreover, based on the International Olympic Committee's framework as set forth in its consensus statement on mental health, comprehensive recommendations and potentially useful procedures have been implemented by governing federations in other sports, which could provide a foundation for future procedural amendments (50, 51). Sports psychiatrists and sports medicine physicians can contribute to these projects to ensure their compliance with upto-date evidence.

Finally, as awareness of the links between doping and compromised mental health becomes clearer, support structures should be implemented for vulnerable athletes in collaboration with sports psychiatrists and sports medicine physicians (52). Acknowledgment of the potential ethical dilemmas in justly carrying out testing is critical to the success of these initiatives (53). With this, difficulties will likely arise in attracting financial means for rehabilitative efforts. However, as the possibility of monetary gain has also impacted athlete susceptibility to using prohibited substances, influential stakeholders could be encouraged to contribute to athlete wellbeing as a positive reflection on the sport of tennis more generally (47).

#### 5 Conclusion

Public perception in professional sports is paramount to economic growth, and the subsequent financial impact of doping allegations can be sizeable (53, 54). It is therefore logical that governing bodies in tennis would seek to legitimize and protect the integrity of the sport. However, despite their fame and celebrity, elite-level athletes are still human beings with personal rights to privacy, equity, and wellbeing. Preserving their rights through standardized and transparent protocol should be prioritized, even in the face of ethical challenges.

To that end, sports psychiatrists and sports medicine physicians should contribute to ongoing dialogues about balancing sporting integrity with athlete wellbeing, as has been outlined above. An emphasis on dedicated education schemes, transparency about TUEs, better support systems for athletes, and advocacy for fairness in regulatory investigations represent just some of the initiatives that could be pursued to mitigate

practical and professionals issues. Ultimately, we believe that the importance of and promoting the principles of fair play and clean sport should be balanced against supporting the improvement and sustainability of anti-doping protocols in elitelevel competitions.

### Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/Supplementary Material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

#### **Author contributions**

JC: Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing, Investigation. AS: Writing – review & editing, Investigation, Conceptualization. MC: Writing – review & editing. JC-M: Writing – review & editing. ML: Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

### **Funding**

The author(s) declare that financial support was received for the research and/or publication of this article. Open access funding by University of Bern.

#### Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The author(s) declared that they were an editorial board member of Frontiers, at the time of submission. This had no impact on the peer review process and the final decision.

#### Generative AI statement

The author(s) declare that no Generative AI was used in the creation of this manuscript.

#### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

#### References

- 1. Pospisil V, Kyrgios N, Rodionova A, Melichar-Martinez N, Zheng S, Cîrstea S, et al. The Professional Tennis Players (PTPA) vs. ATP Tour, Inc., WTA Tour, Inc., International Tennis Federation Ltd., and International Tennis Integrity Agency Ltd. (2025). Available online at: https://www.ptpaplayers.com/wp-content/uploads/2025/03/Pospisil-et-al.-v.-ATP-Tour-Inc.-et-al.-Complaint.pdf (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 2. Kayla. The PTPA and Tennis Players File Historic Legal Actions Against Governing Bodies Exposing Corrupt, Illegal, and Abusive System. Professional Tennis Players Association (PTPA) (2025). Available online at: https://www.ptpaplayers.com/legal-actions-filed/ (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 3. Bodo P. Tennis.com. PTPA takes ATP, WTA, ITF, ITIA to court with antitrust suit tours "reject" as "misguided." (2025). Available online at: https://www.tennis.com/news/articles/professional-tennis-players-association-ptpa-legal-actions (Accessed May 23, 2025).
- 4. Reardon CL. Mental health in elite athletes: International Olympic Committee consensus statement. *Br J Sports Med.* (2019) 53. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2019-100715
- 5. Smith A, Buadze A, Colangelo J, Liebrenz M. A review of mental health issues in high-performance and elite-level cycling. *Int J Sports Med.* (2023) 44:1034–42. doi: 10. 1055/a-2145-6355
- 6. Liebrenz M, Smith A, Buadze A. Pharmacotherapeutic undertreatment of ADHD in elite-level cycling and anti-doping regulations. *Sports Psychiatry.* (2022) 1(4):137–43. doi: 10.1024/2674-0052/a000028
- 7. Gill S, Tennisuptodate.com. "It's as if I live every day with this pain and anxiety": Simona Halep opens up on emotional and mental toll of doping scandal (2023). Available online at: https://tennisuptodate.com/tennis-news/its-as-if-i-live-every-day-with-this-pain-and-anxiety-simona-halep-opens-up-on-emotional-and-mental-toll-of-doping-scandal (Accessed May 23, 2025).
- 8. Futterman M. Judge Rules ATP Tour Cannot Retaliate Against Players who Join PTPA Tennis Lawsuit. The New York Times (2025). Available online at: https://www.nytimes.com/athletic/6340663/2025/05/07/tennis-lawsuit-ptpa-atp-wta-players-retaliation/ (Accessed May 23, 2025).
- 9. Maquirriain J, Baglione R. Doping offences in male professional tennis: how does sanction affect players' career? *SpringerPlus*. (2016) 5(1):1059. doi: 10.1186/s40064-016-2765-5
- 10. Zandonai T, Holgado D. Doping in tennis, where we are and where we should be going? Perform Enhanc Health. (2020) 7(3-4). doi: 10.1016/j.peh.2020.100157
- 11. Grace L. Tennis Players Told They Can't Shower in Private Under "bonkers" Rule. Metro (2025). Available online at: https://metro.co.uk/2025/04/19/tennis-players-allegedly-told-cant-shower-private-bonkers-rule-22936246/ (Accessed May 23, 2025).
- 12. Scott L, Jurejko J, BBC Sport. Jannik Sinner: Tennis star's doping ban explored (2025). Available online at: https://www.bbc.com/sport/tennis/articles/cy5ny6lx5dqo (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 13. AP News. Mikael Ymer announces his abrupt retirement from tennis after failing to overturn doping ban (2023). Available online at: https://apnews.com/article/mikael-ymer-retires-atp-antidoping-violation-4cce4edd4dfb91adf05ec1fd0c3f7 ab1 (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 14. Redazione. Sinner e la tristezza dei numeri 1: Jannik vince ma ha perso il sorriso. SNAI Sportnews (2024). Available online at: https://sportnews.snai.it/tennis/sinner-shanghai-sorriso (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 15. Maine D. ESPN.com. Players file suits vs. ATP, WTA: "Tennis is broken" (2025). Available online at: Available online at: https://www.espn.com/tennis/story/\_/id/44301169/players-file-suits-vs-atp-wta-more-cite-unfair-system (Accessed May 23,
- 16. Pluim BM, Groppel JL, Miley D, Crespo M, Turner MS. Health benefits of tennis. Br J Sports Med. (2018) 52(3):201–2. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2017-098623
- 17. Damiani E. Allarme Badosa: "Tennisti Categoria a Rischio Depressione". Il Tennis Italiano (2025). Available online at: https://www.tennisitaliano.it/allarme-badosa-tennisti-categoria-a-rischio-depressione/ (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 18. Clemente M, Padilla-Racero D. The effects of the justice system on mental health. Psychiatry Psychol Law. (2020) 27(5):865–79. doi: 10.1080/13218719.2020.1751327
- 19. Kane D. Tennis.com. "Break Point" Spotlights Mental Health Struggles of Paula Badosa. Nick Kyrgios (2023). Available online at: https://www.tennis.com/baseline/articles/break-point-spotlights-mental-health-struggles-paula-badosa-nick-kyrgios-netflix (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 20. Backhouse S. Social Psychology of Doping in Sport: A Mixed-studies narrative Synthesis. WADA-AMA.ORG (2015). Available online at: https://www.wada-ama.org/sites/default/files/resources/files/literature\_review\_update\_-\_final\_2016.pdf (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 21. World Athletics Publishes Online Abuse Study Covering Tokyo Olympic Games. Press-Releases | World Athletics (2021). Available online at: https://worldathletics. org/news/press-releases/online-abuse-study-athletes-tokyo-olympic-games (Accessed May 15, 2025).
- 22. MacPherson E, Kerr G. Online public shaming of professional athletes: gender matters. *Psychol Sport Exerc.* (2020) 51:101782. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2020.101782

- 23. Sridhar S. *Players on Edge After Sinner, Swiatek Doping Cases.* Reuters (2024). Available online at: https://www.reuters.com/sports/tennis/players-edge-after-sinner-swiatek-doping-cases-2024-12-23/ (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 24. ITIA. ITIA—Russian tennis player Daniil Savelev accepts two-year Tennis Anti-Doping Programme suspension (2024). Available online at: https://itia.tennis/news/sanctions/russian-tennis-player-daniil-savelev-accepts-two-year-tennis-anti-doping-programme-suspension/ (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 25. Purcell R, Pilkington V, Carberry S, Reid D, Gwyther K, Hall K, et al. An evidence-informed framework to promote mental wellbeing in elite sport. *Front Psychol.* (2022) 13:780359. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2022.780359
- 26. ITIA. ITIA—Max Purcell accepts 18-month Tennis Anti-Doping Programme suspension (2025). Available online at: https://www.itia.tennis/news/sanctions/max-purcell-accepts-18-month-tennis-anti-doping-programme-suspension/ (Accessed May 23, 2025).
- 27. Shehu I. "I Attempted Suicide Four Times"—Oduduru Breaks Silence on Doping ban. TheCable (2025). Available online at: https://www.thecable.ng/i-attempted-suicide-four-times-oduduru-breaks-silence-on-doping-ban/ (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 28. ESPN.com. Pechstein considered suicide after doping ban (2010). Available online at: https://www.espn.com/olympics/news/story?id=5779730 (Accessed May 23, 2025).
- 29. Piffaretti M, Carr B, Morrhad S. Call to action for safeguarding in anti-doping. Sports Psychiatry. (2022) 1:153–6. doi: 10.1024/2674-0052/a000025
- 30. World Anti Doping Agency. Therapeutic Use Exemptions (TUEs). Available online at: https://www.wada-ama.org/en/athletes-support-personnel/therapeutic-use-exemptions-tues (Accessed May 22, 2025).
- 31. Reardon CL, Claussen MC, Creado S, Currie A, Edwards CD. Psychiatric treatment preferences of sports psychiatrists for athlete-patients across competitive levels: a 2024 update. *Phys Sportsmed.* (2024):1–11. doi: 10.1080/00913847.2025.2495545
- 32. Crouse L. *Opinion* | *Antidepressants Almost Cost This Olympian Her Career.* The New York Times (2021). Available online at: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/13/opinion/brenda-martinez-doping-depression-olympics.html (Accessed June 17, 2025).
- 33. Dickson M. Mail Online. Tennis players warned about use of drugs to treat ADHD (2023). Available online at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/sport/tennis/article-11779913/Tennis-players-warned-use-drugs-treat-ADHD.html (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 34. Richardson J. Integrity Agency Issues ADHD Drug Warning to Tour Professionals. Tennis365 (2023). Available online at: https://www.tennis365.com/tennis-news/integrity-agency-issues-adhd-drug-warning-adderall-ritalin (Accessed May 14, 2025).
- 35. Hoberman J. Physicians and the sports doping epidemic. AMA J Ethics. (2014) 16(7):570-4. doi: 10.1001/virtualmentor.2014.16.07.oped1-1407
- 36. Crawford A. ESPN.com. Bravo, Simone Biles, for taking a stand against ADHD stigma (2016). Available online at: https://www.espn.com/espnw/voices/article/17602540/bravo-simone-biles-taking-stand-adhd-stigma (Accessed May 23, 2025).
- 37. Serrano-Durá J, Molina P, Martínez-Baena A. Systematic review of research on fair play and sporting competition. *Sport Educ Soc.* (2021) 26(6):648–62. doi: 10.1080/13573322.2020.1786364
- 38. van der Sloot B, Paun M, Leenes R. Looking at the anti-doping regime through a human rights Lens. In: van der Sloot B, Paun M, Leenes R, editors. *Athletes' Human Rights and the Fight Against Doping: A Study of the European Legal Framework*. The Hague: T.M.C. Asser Press (2020). p. 189–243. doi: 10.1007/978-94-6265-351-1\_4
- 39. Colangelo J, Smith A, Hachen S, Liebrenz M. Exploring the scope and applications of anti-doping measures in ultramarathon: an analysis of the positions of ultramarathon race organizers. *Front Sports Act Living.* (2024) 6:1406638. doi: 10. 3389/fspor.2024.1406638
- 40. World Anti Doping Agency. WADA initiates assessment to ensure that the human rights of athletes are respected under the World Anti-Doping Program (2023). Available online at: https://www.wada-ama.org/en/news/wada-initiates-assessment-ensure-human-rights-athletes-are-respected-under-world-anti-doping (Accessed May 23, 2025).
- 41. Tandon S, Bowers LD, Fedoruk MN. Treating the elite athlete: anti-doping information for the health professional.  $Mo\ Med.\ (2015)\ 112(2):122-8.$
- 42. UCI.org. International Testing Agency. Available online at: https://www.uci.org/international-testing-agency-ita/3b8l1iDvvjJ9W7Y7njXOlO (Accessed 2025 May 23).
- 43. Reardon CL, Vu V, Dyer Merg A, Factor RM, Glick I, McDuff D, et al. *Sports Psychiatry Portable Didactic Curriculum*. ISSP (2022). Available online at: https://sportspsychiatry.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/2022-ISSP-Sports-Psychiatry-Curriculum-FINAL.pdf (Accessed June 18, 2025).
- 44. World Anti Doping Agency. WADA launches e-learning course for Medical Professionals (2020). Available online at: https://www.wada-ama.org/en/news/wada-launches-e-learning-course-medical-professionals (Accessed May 22, 2025).
- 45. Woolf JR. An examination of anti-doping education initiatives from an educational perspective: insights and recommendations for improved educational design. *Perform Enhanc Health*. (2020) 8(2):100178. doi: 10.1016/j.peh.2020.100178

- 46. Kavussanu M, Rubaltelli E, Leo I, Hurst P, Giovannoni M, Barkoukis V, et al. A psychological intervention reduces doping likelihood in Italian athletes: a replication and extension. *Psychol Sport Exerc.* (2025) 77:102761. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport. 2024.102761
- 47. Isidori A, Neri D. *Ethics, Sport, and Doping.* National Bioethics Committee Repubblica Italiana (2010). p. 1–20. Available online at: https://bioetica.governo.it/media/3285/p87\_2010\_ethics-doping\_en.pdf (Accessed June 18, 2025).
- 48. ESPN.com. ATP to offer mental health support to players (2020). Available online at: https://www.espn.co.uk/tennis/story/\_id/29201987/atp-men-tennis-tour-offer-mental-health-support-players (Accessed June 19, 2025).
- 49. Women's Tennis Association. Performance Health  $\mid$  Our Services (2023). Available online at: https://www.wtatennis.com/news/2850505/performance-health-our-services (Accessed June 17, 2025).
- 50. Bindra A. *I O C Mental Health in Athletes Toolkit.* International Olympic Committee (2021). Available online at: https://stillmed.olympics.com/media/Document%20Library/IOC/Athletes/Safe-Sport-Initiatives/IOC-Mental-Health-In-Elite-Athletes-Toolkit-2021.pdf (Accessed June 18, 2025).
- 51. UCI.org. Mental health (2023). Available online at: https://www.uci.org/mental-health/3U57vF98R1zjolF0WNDWIT (Accessed June 18, 2025).
- 52. Blank C, Schobersberger W, Leichtfried V, Duschek S. Health psychological constructs as predictors of doping susceptibility in adolescent athletes. *Asian J Sports Med.* (2016) 7(4):e35024. doi: 10.5812/asjsm.35024
- 53. Solberg HA, Hanstad DV, Thøring TA. Doping in elite sport do the fans care? Public opinion on the consequences of doping scandals. *Int J Sports Mark Spons*. (2010) 11(3):2–16. doi: 10.1108/IJSMS-11-03-2010-B002
- 54. Dimant E, Deutscher C. *The Economics of Corruption in Sports: The Special Case of Doping.* Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network (2015). Available online at: https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2546029 (Accessed 2025 May 15).